IMPORTANT CHECK LIST CONCERNING THE FOUR HOUR EXAM

1. Check the website for each course to find the different locations for the exams.  (you will find them approx. 2 weeks before the exams take place)

2. Remember to withdraw from the exams you will not take. ( you will find the deadline for annulling under “time and place for the examinations” closing date ) 

3. Remember to bring along proof of identity on each examination day. 

4. Remember that the left part of the examination sheet is reserved for the censors to make comments. 

5. You must be present no later than 90 minutes before the exam starts- which is 08.30- because of the book-control. (The exam starts at 10.00)  NB! You are responsible to bring along only the auxiliary allowed in each course + the material covered by the general rules.  If you make illegal marks in the auxiliary material, or bring illegal books/material into the examination room, this could lead to an annulment of your exam or an exclusion from the University up to one year. (According to the Directive for Evaluation of Cheating) 

Please read the rules regarding the auxiliary material and references very carefully.  Do not make marks in auxiliary materials if you are unsure whether or not they are permitted. Please see the following link: http://www.jus.uio.no/studier/regelverk/auxiliary-materials.html Please note that there might be changes concerning the auxiliary material, remember to check each course’s website for regularly for further information.  Students who are registered for exams taught in Norwegian (fx Nord- Plus students) must also check the list for exams in Norwegian- as there are some important differences: http://www.jus.uio.no/studier/regelverk/hjelpemidler-eksamen.html
You will find the list of auxiliary materials linked from each course page (with the course description) under exam resources. 

6. Read carefully “Auxiliary materials” allowed for the different exams.

7. Read carefully  the “Guidance  for examination candidates” (enclosed)
8. Read carefully “ HOW  TO WRITE EXAMINATION PAPERS IN LAW  ”

9. You may also bring a dictionary which does not give legal definitions. The dictionary should just exemplify the word and not give further information. Dictionaries with encyclopedia definitions are not allowed.

10. Printouts from computer database/internet are not permitted. Copies of allowed materials must indicate that they are taken from a public document. 

     11. Remember to bring a watch (cell phones/mobiles should be switched off and be out of 

           reach of the candidate.)
Guidance/instructions for examination candidates

1. Proof of identity must be presented to the invigilator (examination inspector).

2. Candidates must arrive at 8.30 on each examination day.

3. Candidates must be allowed 4 hours (10.00 – 14.00) for a full course (15 ECTS). If a candidate hands in a blank paper of answers, s/he is considered to have withdrawn from the examination. Candidates withdrawing form the examination may not leave the examination room until one hour after the commencement of the examination, and they are not allowed to take the examination paper or any rough copy out of the examination room.

4. Candidates with a valid ground for absence on the examination day, have a right to sit for a replacement examination 7-10 weeks after the initial exam. This does not apply if the candidate has been present at the examination after the time of which the examination paper has been handed out.

5. During the examination all kind of communication between candidates and persons outside, including phone calls, is forbidden. This also applies during “breaks”. Candidates must not leave their seats without permission from the invigilator, who will accompany the candidate. “Breaks” should not normally exceed 10 minutes. Cell phones /mobiles should be switched off and be out of reach of the candidate.

6. In the event that the examination room must be temporarily evacuated, the examination candidates must leave the room in groups accompanied by the invigilator of the group, provided this can be done without causing dangerous situations. There must be no conversation between the candidates during the evacuation.

7. Complaints concerning conditions in the examination room should as far as possible be addressed immediately to the head invigilator, and must be addressed to the Faculty of Law no later than one week after the examination.

8. Triple layered writing paper and paper for rough copies will be handed out in the examination room. Answers are to be written in ink or with a ballpoint pen unless a candidate has, on the basis of a medical certificate, been granted permission to use a pencil. Avoid writing on stacks of paper, and make sure the original and one of the copies is clearly readable. One of the two copies is to be kept by the candidate in case of a subsequent appeal. All paper handed out shall be removed at the end of the examination day.

9. Lunch is not served, so candidates should bring with them food and drink (sandwich)

Candidates must use their candidate number to identify their papers, not their names.

A FEW REMINDERS ABOUT THE UPCOMING EXAMS

You must be present no later than 90 minutes (one and a half-hour) before the exam starts, at which point your subsidiary material /dictionary must be delivered for «book control» .  

«Book- control»

Please note that only neutral references are accepted in the books/documents used during the exam. Books/documents, which contain a continuous context or notes giving legal definitions, or other non- neutral notes, will be confiscated.
You are not allowed to bring prescribed texts or any other texts/books in to the examination room, except from the books/documents listed under “Rules on the auxiliary materials during examinations”. You are asked to leave the examination room during the «book control». 

According to the University Directive for Evaluation of Cheating, or Attempted Cheating (Retningslinjer ved behandling av fusk/forsøk på fusk til eksamen), bringing illegal materials in to the examination room, or hiding it in the bathroom, it is considered an act of cheating. In accordance to The Law of Universities and Higher Education (“Universitets og Høyskoleloven”) this could lead to an annulment of your exam or an exclusion from the University of Oslo up to one year.

You will be given your candidate number right after the exam starts. In order to get this you will need to show some kind of identification, like a student/banc card with picture etc. You will need your candidate number in order to identify your results when they are posted, so make sure you memorise this.

There will be handed out a special 3-layered writing paper for use on each exam. You will be given 15 minutes extra time at the end of the exam to separate the papers. You may keep the 2nd copy( yellow). Please remember to write your candidate number on each page of your paper. 

The examination results will be available at the Student web. Your examination results will also be forwarded to your home address. The results of the exams will be announced June 17 .  

Please read carefully the enclosed «Instruction for examination candidates».

Yours sincerely,

Elisabeth Reien

Senior Executive Officer

